
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


October 23, 1995

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library (conference room), 26 North Road, at 7:38 PM by Council President Fred Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


Arthur J. Christman, Deputy Fire Chief


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


Donald T. Armington, Harbor Management Commission Chair


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor


CONSENT AGENDA
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the consent agenda with the exception of item #2. So voted. The amended consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of Council Minutes


a)
10/05/95 (work session re: proposed zoning ordinance revision)


b)
10/10/95 (regular meeting)

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees


a)
Zoning Board of Review (09/26/95)



b)
Harbor Management Commission (09/13/95)

4)
CRMC Notice: Finding of no significant impact: William R. & Louise L. Kalander (Plat 14, Lot 7; 59 Seaside Drive) to replace existing 12' x 38' timber deck

5)
Newsletter re: U.S. Geological Survey Water Resources Update

6)
Copies of grievances from the International Brotherhood of Police Officers, Jamestown Local 305


a)
Officer Thomas E. Balcom


b)   Officer Robert Peckham

 7)
Copy of letter from the National Association of Government Employees (NAGE/SEIU) re: contract negotiations, NAGE Local R1-68, effective March 1, 1996

8)
Notice of open forum from the Attorney General Jeff Pine re: public assess to government (10/25/95)    

9)
Abatements/Addenda Report of Tax Assessor received  10/18/95

2)
Bills and Payroll: Following clarification of several items, motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to approve bills and payroll. So voted.


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Administrator requested discussion of real estate and personnel; Solicitor requested discussion of real estate and litigation. Noted; as scheduled on agenda.


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address (none)

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

Dwight Dickinson: Addressing the zoning ordinance proposal, I am opposed to most of the proposals of the Planning Commission; the proposal on accessory apartments leading to further growth of the island and demands on its infrastructure is irresponsible; the proposal for development of the Holy Ghost Society's property will require 28 additional water hookups; the first Comprehensive Plan predicted we would run out of water in the 1990s and we have; regarding subsidized housing, I am not certain there is a need, and there is no guarantee that preference would be given to Jamestowners; Council should accept my challenge and turn the whole thing down. Councilor McInnis: As a point of clarification, SK Properties has been before the Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners already and is now before the Zoning Board of Review under the existing ordinance. Richard Waters: They have not been before the Planning Commission.

James Hyman, Esq. on behalf of Jamestown Housing Authority: Pemberton Apartments has been there since 1968; there is no provision in the Comprehensive Community Plan (CCP) where it says the zoning for this lot should be changed from CL to R-20; there is a recommendation on page 180 of the CCP that Council provide additional affordable housing; this zoning change would be more restrictive and therefore defy that recommendation; State law requires the zoning ordinance be revised to be in compliance with the CCP; it would seem inappropriate to take the Housing Authority's property out of the CL zone, then make an adjacent private development CL. Councilor McInnis: I do not see how the use would be more restricted. Mr. Hyman: Any future proposal would be judged on residential/20,000 square feet basis by the Zoning Board. Councilor Liberati: The existing use and that for the foreseeable future is residential and not commercial. Mr. Waters: We tried to compact the commercial zone. Mr. Hyman: By putting the one public senior complex in town into a more restrictive zone, it appears you would be contradicting the CCP.

Anthony Simeone: I am concerned with and oppose the proposed zone change for Fort Wetherill, and the expansion of bed and breakfast houses and accessory apartments; allowing bed and breakfasts in residential areas does not compact the commercial zone; why would anyone want to bring commercial uses into residential areas; there are no water quality regulations for residential wells; it would be an extremely difficult aspect of this ordinance to enforce; lack of enforcement is already a problem; accessory apartments will also be unenforcable; I am not against controlled development of the downtown and waterfront area; if bed and breakfasts and accessory apartments are allowed, you will lose your enforcement capabilities everywhere; once approved, they are not easily taken back.

Richard Allphin: Does the island want any more places to stay? There are currently about 25 rooms on the entire island.

Craig Amerigian: There are still buildings in the commercial zone that could be bed and breakfasts; not expanding the allowable districts will not necessarily limit bed and breakfasts.

Elaine Hunt: Regarding SK Properties, if they do not get what they want under current zoning, and the zone changes, they can come back and get what they want; the CCP suggested units be scattered around, not all placed on one street.

Donald Minto: On behalf of the island's farmers, we have met several times in the past with the Water Study Committee and Council; the area farmers want to express concern on the proposed well at South Pond for reduced water quality, diminished crop production capabilities, lower water levels of existing wetlands; we do not want the farms to be sucked dry; we ask Council to review the map and work with farmers so we can coexist; Council must include conservation as part of a formula to solve the Town's water problem (ie. low flush toilets and conservation shower heads); (copies of map and letter distributed to Council); we all need water for lots of reasons, not just the municipal water well.

Robert Barber: As an abutter to Plat 9, Lot 201 (Holland property) I am not satisfied with the reasons given for the proposed zone change; it is not fair to abutters; my property value could be affected by a reduction of $20,000; the Zoning Board and previous Town Planner supported keeping this as residential; even now, trailers are being illegally stored on the property.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Town Administrator Report (attached hereto)

a)
Request of Special Olympics for use of Mackerel Cove for the "Penguin Plunge"
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the request for January 1, 1996 in accordance with terms set forth in previous years. So voted.

2)
Jamestown Shores Beach Committee: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to appoint Gary A. Girard. So voted. Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to appoint Frances Lopes. So voted. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to appoint Cheryl Caito. So voted. Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor Robertson to appoint Paul F. Greenberg. So voted. It was noted the Harbor Management Commission's representative would be Patricia Jutras; Ms. Shocket was instructed to ask Police Chief Tighe to schedule an inaugural meeting and the members can elect a Chair.

3)
Conservation Commission re: Town Planner search: Ms. Shocket: The last search committee consisted of the Planning Commission Chair and the Town Administrator; I will consult the Conservation Commission Chair when applications are received.

4)
Copy of letter from the Building Official to Edward Holland (Plat 9, Lot 201; 2 Hammett Court) re: zoning violation

5)
Planning Commission
a)
Thomas Abbott Todd's response to Council's letter dated October 11, 1995 re: resignation

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to advertise one vacancy. So voted.

6)
Water Study Committee

a)
Memo: well drilling estimates


b)
Request for funds to drill test well

Councilor Liberati: The committee unanimously endorsed drilling of JR-12 at the northwest corner of the south reservoir; the committee conducted hearings with RIDEM regarding the impact on wellhead protection and surrounding wells; their concerns are with underground tanks and solid waste; we sympathize with the farmers; this appears to be the best source of drinking water for the community and the committee feels we have to pursue it; the 2000 feet radius regulated by RIDEM is arbitrary; if the Town, working through the committee, is willing to track it, this radius would change to something similar to the current watershed. Councilor Robertson: If it does affect the farmers, would the Town be held liable and compensate them? Councilor Liberati: This is unknown; anyone who wants their wells monitored should request it of the committee. Councilor McInnis: It behooves everyone to establish a baseline. Council President Pease: Could this curtail the use of all pesticides if any trace is found? Councilor Liberati: If fertilizer is going to run off, it will probably pollute the reservoir before it pollutes groundwater. Councilor Robertson: What about controlling South Pond's overflow? Councilor Liberati: We have consulted James Sammons who has done years of research; we are investigating that possibility. Mr. Goslee: It just started overflowing. Councilor McInnis: Perhaps our concerns should be expressed in a resolution. Councilor Liberati: The prime location for wells is along a fault that pretty much follows the line between the north and south reservoirs. Councilor Hines: It would make sense to have several wells to lessen the impact on any one area. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve an expenditure of up to $6,350 to drill a well to be paid by the Water Department, with the proviso that continued use of that well would be contingent upon its regulations not adversely impacting on the farms and established uses in the wellhead protection zone. Mr. Powell: I am also concerned about drawing the moisture levels down. Council President Pease: The motion would cover that. Motion so voted.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Revision
a)
Copy of proposed zoning ordinance revisions as interpreted by Town Planner following 15/05/95 work session

b)
Letter from William W. Smith, III

c)
Letter from Dennis H. Wester

d)
Letter from Mary M. Webster 

e)
Letter from Timothy E. Baker, President of the Jamestown Village Association

Councilor McInnis: We are anticipating substantial changes from what has been advertised; upon advice from the Solicitor, Council will vote tonight on proposed changes to the draft, then we will readvertise for another public hearing as part of a Council meeting. Solicitor: You need to crystalize what the Council wants in the ordinance. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson for Council to accept all amendments resulting from the joint work session of October 4, 1995 as printed in bold in the draft dated October 6, 1995, and to begin discussion and go through the proposed zoning ordinance item by item, then advertise in its entirety for another public hearing. So voted.

Article 1 (Introduction), Section 103 - Definitions: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to amend Bed & Breakfast Home #7 to read: "which use is authorized for periods of two (2) years by the Zoning Board subject to renewal for successive two-year terms by the Town Council, which renewal shall be instituted by a renewal application filed by the applicant with the Town Clerk." So voted.

Article 2 (Zoning Districts and Zoning Map), Section 201 - Official Zoning Map: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to leave Plat 10, Lots 36 and 145 (Fort Wetherill) as OS zone, and Plat 9, Lot 201 (Holland property) as R-8 zone. So voted.

Table 3-1 Permitted Uses; Use #1. Residential: Motion by Council President Pease, seconded by Councilor McInnis to add #12. Accessory Apartments with "N" in all columns indicating they are not permitted in any district. So voted.

Table 3-1 Permitted Uses; Use #2. Lodging: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to amend #2. Bed & Breakfast Houses to allow by special use permit ("S") in the CL, CD, CW and DM districts only and to place an "N" in all other columns indicating they are not permitted in the following districts: OS, RR-200, RR-890, R-40, R-20 and R-8. So voted.

Table 3-1 Permitted Uses: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to change the OS designations under Use #5. Transportation and Utilities: as follows: "N" for #2 (Off-street Parking; Commercial), "Y" for #5 (Ship & boat Storage; Non-Commercial); under Use #6. Commercial, Retail; G. Miscellaneous Retail: as follows: "S" for #8 (Marine Supplies, Bait and Accessories); under Use #9. Industrial Manufacturing: as follows: "S" for #4 (Ship & Boat Building including sales) and "S" for #12 (Wooden Boat Building). So voted.

Article 9 (Newsrack Regulations), Section 901 - Permit Required: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to amend this section to read: "No newsrack shall be placed in Jamestown, either on public or private property, unless the owner or agent has secured a permit for the newsrack from the Town Council. The application for a permit shall include the location, size, and description of the newsrack and shall be approved by the Zoning Enforcement Officer prior to approval by the Town Council. A permit is valid for one (1) year." So voted.

Article 11 (Development Plan Review): Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to change the following sections as follows: Section 1101 - General Provisions: "Minor development proposals, as defined in Section 1103, Category A, shall be reviewed by the Town Planner."; Section 1102 - Applicability: "A development plan review shall be required prior to the issuance of a building permit for the following activities within the CL, CD, or CW districts:


*
Change in parking layout or addition of additional spaces


*
50% or greater alteration of street facade


*
New construction


*
50% alteration of a building exterior


*
New use or expansion of use which requires more than 15 parking spaces"

Section 1103 - Procedures: "There shall be two levels of review. The Town Planner shall determine the category of review for all applications. Minor projects, as defined in Category A shall be reviewed by the Town Planner and may be approved immediately; projects listed in Category B shall be reviewed by the Planning Commission. Projects listed under Category B shall automatically require a complete review by the Planning Commission.

Category A: The activities and alterations listed below include construction and site design alterations which shall be reviewed by the Town Planner:


*
Change in parking layout, or addition of up to 15 spaces


*
50% or greater alteration of street facade


*
New single family or duplex residential construction

Before issuing a building permit for a Category A application, the Zoning Enforcement Officer shall first require written approval by the Town Planner. Plans for the Category A activities shall be submitted to the Town Planner for administrative review. Upon completion of the review, the Town Planner shall make a decision upon the application. The decision shall be based on the application substantially meeting the standards of review as set forth in Section 1105 and shall be made within fourteen (14) days of submission and receipt of all supporting documentation required by the Town Planner. The decision shall be one of the following.......

Category B: The activities listed below shall require a development plan review by the Planning Commission:


*
New construction


*
50% or greater alteration of a building exterior


*
New use or expansion of use which requires more than 15 parking spaces

The applicant shall submit a completed application......."; Section 1104 - Required Submission for Category B: "Full development plan review requires 4 sets of site plans (existing features and proposed development) and 1 elevation plan, plus supporting documentation which the applicant or the Planning Commission deems important. The stamp of a licensed engineer or architect shall not be required on such plans."; Section 1105.1 - General Standards: "In reviewing the application submitted under the provisions of Article 11, the Planning Commission and/or the Town Planner shall apply the following general standards for approval......."; Section 1106 - Application Fees: "No filing fee shall be required for Category A applications. a filing fee of fifty ($50) dollars for all Category B applications shall be assessed. All construction performed under the authorization of a building permit issued for the development within the scope of this Ordinance shall be in conformance with the approved development plan. Any fees imposed by Town Ordinances for building and other permits shall be in addition to any fees imposed by this Article 11." So voted.

Article 13 (Sign Regulations), Section 1310 - Nonconforming Signs: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to amend this section to read: "Any sign in existence prior to the effective date of this Ordinance which does not meet the requirements of this chapter, shall be considered a nonconforming sign. Any alteration of a nonconforming sign (other than routine maintenance) shall require that the sign conform to this Ordinance." So voted.

Article 14 (Accessory Apartments): Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to delete the wording of the entire article as previously proposed and replace it with the following wording only: "Accessory apartments shall not be permitted in any zoning district (except as part of a permitted two-family or multi-family dwelling structure) and the Zoning Enforcement Officer shall be empowered to enforce such prohibition." So voted.

Article 15 (Bed and Breakfast Homes): Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to amend Section 1500 - General as follows: #7. "which use is authorized for periods of two (2) years by the Zoning Board subject to renewal for successive two-year terms by the Town Council, which renewal shall be instituted by a renewal application filed by the owner with the Town Clerk." and Section 1501 - Requirements for Permit as follows: "Bed and breakfast homes are permitted only upon the initial issuance of a special use permit by the Zoning Board......." So voted.

Planning Commission: Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis that Council's appointment policy for the Planning Commission will now be that two members of the Commission shall be members of the business members community. So voted.

2)
Letter from John Hubbard, President of the Conanicut Island Land Trust re: property tax exemption (cont. from 10/10/95)


a)
Copy of letter from the Tax Assessor to Spencer W. Potter

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to grant tax exempt status to Conanicut Island Land Trust, subject to its submission of documentation to the Tax Assessor proving qualification. So voted.


COMMUNICATIONS
Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Hines to accept communications #1 through 4. So voted. Following clarification, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept communication #5. So voted.

1)
Copy of proposed ordinance regulating wind turbine generators from William W. Smith, III

2)
Letter from Timothy E. Baker, President of the Jamestown Village Association re: repair and maintenance of lights located in the East Ferry area

3)
Letter from the Department of Administration, Office of Municipal Affairs re: Comprehensive Plan, Zoning Ordinances, consistency and effective dates

4)
Monthly progress report from the RI Division of Planning re: The Consistency Doctrine in RI

5)
Notice of Public Hearings from the RI Ethics Commission (11/01/95, 11/16/95 & 11/30/95)


NEW BUSINESS

1)
Letter from Timothy Baker, President of the Jamestown Village Association re: sale of 1995 map of Jamestown

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to send a letter to the Village Association regretfully denying the request due to the current practice of selling maps purchased by the Town at the Town Hall, and not wanting to set a precedent for other organizations collecting money through the Town Clerk's office and staff. So voted.

2)
Offer to donate property (Plat 5, Lot 115) from Marc Barone

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to refer the offer to the Solicitor for review of liability and liens. So voted.

3)
Offer to deed property (Plat 2, Lots 2, 3, 57 and 61) in lieu of outstanding taxes from Michael R. Hagopian, Receiver of Commerce Oil Refining Corporation

Mr. Powell: These are four large lots on the easterly side of North Road; over 40 acres; targeted by our recreation plan 4 years ago for preservation; they are wet. Solicitor: The taxes on a yearly basis for all 4 lots totals about $2,870 per year; the owner is in receivership. Mr. Powell: For protection of the wetlands, I recommend the Town acquire this property. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to send a letter indicating the Town in principle would like to accept the offer subject to the Solicitor checking the title for encomberances. So voted.


OPEN FORUM (continued)
Mary Webster: There is nothing in Section #312 (Lighting) of the proposed zoning ordinance about sodium vapor lighting; it should be prohibited; the Planning Commission has recommended it be prohibited. Council consensus: Will review and consider.


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to enter executive session at 11:56 PM. So voted. Council returned to regular session at 12:38 AM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to adjourn at  12:39 AM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






